Academic Rules and Procedures (by alphabetical order)

Academic Advising

The College of New Jersey provides a wide range of advising resources. Students are assigned an academic advisor who is a faculty member in their major program or an assistant/associate dean in their school. Advising support may also be provided by faculty mentors teaching First Seminars, department chairs, the Office of The College Core, the Center for Student Success, the EOF Program, and/or the Career Center.

Students are ultimately responsible for their own academic progress and for determining that they meet all academic requirements. The Academic Requirements report, a tool to assist in tracking academic progress, is available to all students in <u>PAWS</u>. Students are strongly encouraged to regularly review their Academic Requirements report.

Academic Honesty

All students are expected to adhere to standards of academic honesty in their study at the College. Academic dishonesty is any attempt by the student to gain academic advantage through dishonest means; to submit, as his or her own, work which has not been done by him- or herself; or to give improper aid to another student in the completion of an assignment. Such dishonesty includes, but is not limited to, submitting as one's own a project, paper, test, or speech copied from, partially copied from, or partially paraphrased from, the work of another (whether the source is printed, under copyright, electronic, or in manuscript form). Credit must be given for words quoted or paraphrased. These standards apply to any academic work, whether it is graded or ungraded, group or individual, written or oral.

Academic Integrity Policy

The College of New Jersey is a community of scholars and learners who respect and believe in academic integrity. This integrity is violated when someone engages in academic dishonesty. Complaints of student academic misconduct will be addressed and adjudicated according to the *Academic Integrity Procedural Standards*.

A. Authority

The Academic Integrity Policy concerns the academic behavior expected of all students. Non-academic integrity standards are not covered by this policy, but rather fall within the authority of Student Affairs and the Office of Student Conduct.

Authority for academic integrity ultimately rests with the President of the College and the Board of Trustees, who delegate authority for academic conduct to the Provost. The Provost may delegate this authority to the Chief Academic Integrity Officer and to the Academic Integrity Administrator. Under their direction, the Academic Integrity Officers and All-College Academic Integrity Board and other appropriate staff are responsible for implementing the academic integrity process. The Provost has authority to appoint hearing boards or administrators. Any reference in the *Academic Integrity Policy* to the role or responsibilities of a specific College official may be delegated by him or her to an appropriate designee.

The *Academic Integrity Policy* shall apply to all academic student conduct that occurs in or outside the classroom. The Academic Integrity Administrator has discretion to determine what conduct will be addressed by the academic integrity process.

B. Interpretation, Amendments, and Companion Documents Any questions of interpretation or application of the *Academic Integrity Policy* from faculty, staff, or students shall be referred to the Chief Academic Integrity Officer for final determination.

Any substantive changes will be reviewed in accordance with applicable governance policy and procedures.

The Academic Integrity Policy has two companion documents: Academic Integrity Procedural Standards and Violations of Academic Integrity. The Academic Integrity Procedural Standards document describes the procedural standards for addressing and adjudicating complaints of academic misconduct. The Violations of Academic Integrity document summarizes the most common forms of academic dishonesty. Violations of Academic Integrity is not exhaustive. Responsibility for the maintenance of Violations of Academic Integrity falls to the Chief Academic Integrity Officer.

Academic Load

Students taking a minimum of three full course units per semester are considered to be full-time students for financial aid and billing purposes. This definition of full-time study applies to the fall and spring semesters and to the regular summer sessions. The standard academic load is four course units per semester; however, programmatic exceptions do exist and students should check with their major department. A student in a degree program with a standard academic load who wishes to take more than 4.5 course units must receive permission from the dean's office to do so. This includes additional credits taken simultaneously at another institution. In order to be eligible to request permission to take more than 4.5 course units, a student must have completed 8 course units at TCNJ (4 course units for transfer students) and have at least a 3.3 GPA. Some of the criteria that may be considered when making decisions to grant permission for more than 4.5 course units are: 1) evidence of the student's ability to continue to maintain at least a 3.3 GPA; 2) whether the additional course or credit is a prerequisite for a subsequent required course; 3) whether there are extenuating curricular circumstances, such as completing a double major.

The TCNJ academic year is divided into four terms (Fall, Winter, Spring, and Summer). The Summer term is further divided into three sessions (Summer 1, Summer 2, and Summer 3).

Students may take a maximum of four course units during the summer term, with no more than two units in a single session. Students may only take one course unit during the Summer 1 session or Winter term. This policy applies to the total number of courses taken in any given term whether those classes are taken at TCNJ or at another institution during a TCNJ term. Any exception to these requirements would require Dean's approval.

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=132

Academic Skills Requirements

Based on the results of approved placement mechanisms, some students will be required to enroll in preparatory classes in writing and mathematics. It is the student's responsibility to register for the appropriate course(s) and to complete those courses within one calendar year of initial enrollment at the College.

Academic Standing

(See section on Dismissal and Academic Standing.)

Americans with Disabilities Act (ADA) Policy

The College of New Jersey is committed to ensuring equal opportunity and access to all members of the campus community in accordance with Section 503/504 of the Rehabilitation Act of 1973 and the Americans with Disabilities Act of 1990 (ADA). The College prohibits discrimination against any student, employee, or applicant on the basis of physical or mental disability, or perceived disability. The College will provide reasonable and appropriate accommodations to enable employees and students to participate in the life of the campus community. Individuals with disabilities are responsible for reporting and supplying documentation verifying their disability. Requests for accommodations must be initiated through the <u>Accessibility Resource Center</u>.

Assessment of Student Learning

In order to ensure the effectiveness of its curricula, The College of New Jersey must assess the success of its students in achieving the College's learning goals and outcomes. This requires student cooperation. By accepting admission to The College of New Jersey, a student agrees to help strengthen the quality of his or her education by participating in assessment activities such as written tests, focus groups, and portfolio reviews.

Attendance

Class Attendance Policy

Students are expected to participate in each of their courses through regular attendance at lecture, laboratory, clinical experiences, and other similar experiences. Students are expected to meet the requirements of coursework as assigned, including completing assignments as scheduled. Outside conflicts need to be avoided; for example, students must not schedule work hours or other obligations during synchronous class sessions or during the final assessment period. Students should not schedule leisure activities/vacations during the scheduled academic session course dates and the final assessment period. It is expected that every student will be present, on time, and prepared to participate when scheduled class sessions begin. For courses in which some of the meetings are asynchronous, e.g., remote or blended learning, students are expected to participate in a similar manner.

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=77

Auditing Courses

Auditors are students who attend a course but receive no academic credit. They pay normal tuition and fees, and the individual instructor determines the degree of class participation. In order to audit a course, students must obtain permission from the Office of Records and Registration **prior** to the last day of Add/Drop each semester. Because only a limited number of auditors can be accommodated, only students with bona fide reasons will be allowed to audit. Once the decision has been made to audit a course, a student may not request a letter grade, nor may a student receive credit by examination from The College of New Jersey. Audited courses do not count toward enrollment minimums for scholarships or financial aid.

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=352

Changes in Enrollment

Adding and Dropping Courses

Registered students may make adjustments to their schedules from the day they initially register until the end of the first week of classes in the fall or spring semesters. The Academic and Registration Calendar at https://academics.tcnj.edu/academic-calendars/ provides specific semester dates. Schedule changes should be made using the College's PAWS online system. In cases where a class enrollment is at its designated maximum, the student must be granted permission via a registration override from the department chairperson or school assistant dean to enroll in the class.

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=390

Withdrawing from a Course

Students may withdraw from a course up to the end of the ninth week of the fall and spring semesters. The Academic and Registration Calendar at http://tcnj.pages.tcnj.edu/academics/academic-calendars/ provides specific dates for each semester. Individual course withdrawals must be done through PAWS. Students withdrawing from courses within the withdrawal period but after the add/drop period automatically will receive a grade of W on their transcripts, which has no effect on a student's grade point average. It is the student's responsibility to withdraw officially from a course. Failure to withdraw formally will result in failing grades and possible dismissal. Students are unable to withdraw from all enrolled courses in a semester through PAWS to be effectively considered a withdrawal from the college. Students should follow the withdrawal process as noted below.

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=490

Withdrawing from the College

Students who withdraw from the College before the end of the ninth week of the semester will be given a grade of WD in all courses. Withdrawal after that will result in an instructor assigning the grade of WP (which does not affect a student's GPA), or WF (which is calculated as an F in a student's GPA). A student may not withdraw from the College in the last three weeks of a semester.

To withdraw officially, a student should initiate the withdrawal process at https://recreg.tcnj.edu/student-withdrawal-process/. It is the student's responsibility to withdraw officially from the College. Failure to withdraw formally will result in failing grades, possible dismissal, and additional financial obligations.

Dates for the end of each semester's withdrawal period are listed on the academic calendars.

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=493

Withdrawal from the College for Involuntary Health or Safety Reasons

In accordance with College policy and applicable federal and state laws, a student who meets the criteria for involuntary health or safety withdrawal may be subject to involuntary health or safety withdrawal by the College. Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=876.

Class-Level Definitions

Class level is determined by the student's number of earned course units. One course unit is the equivalent of four credits. Only undergraduate degree candidates will be assigned a class level. Class levels are used to determine student eligibility for many college activities and procedures (e.g., registration priority, parking privileges, on-campus housing). Class levels are as follows:

Level	Earned Course Units
First Year	0-7.75
Second Year	8.00-15.75
Third Year	16.0-23.75
Fourth Year	24.0+

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=187

Credit by Examination

Advanced Placement

Credit may be awarded based on student achievement on many of the Advanced Placement tests and based on the student's academic year of matriculation to TCNJ. Test scores must be sent directly from *CollegeBoard* to TCNJ. Awarded credit will be rejected if student registers for course for which an AP award has been given. Students may elect to reject any AP award given in order to take the course at TCNJ by notifying the Office of Records and Registration.

CLEP

Credit may be awarded for a limited number of the College Level Examination Program (CLEP) tests. Consult the Office of Records and Registration for information on acceptable tests and their scores. All of the policies concerning CLEP credit will be applied to evaluating the CLEP credit awarded to transfer students who had received CLEP credit from their previous institution(s).

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=189

International Baccalaureate

College credit may be awarded to students completing International Baccalaureate courses. Higher level courses with a minimum score of 5 may be accepted.

Military Service and DSST (formerly DANTES)

Credit may be awarded for U.S. military service schools and for DSST subject standardized examinations. Credit for service school courses is given according to the recommendations of the *Guide to the Evaluation of Educational Experiences in the Armed Services*. Credit for DSST college-level tests is given if equivalent courses are offered by the College and if a passing score recommended by the American Council on Education has been received.

The College of New Jersey Examination/Assessment

For a fee, currently enrolled students at The College of New Jersey who wish to earn credit through the College's own examination/assessment process need the permission of the chairperson of the department in which the examination is being given. Forms for this process are available at the Office of Academic Affairs. Having once enrolled in a course, whether for a regular grade, a pass/fail grade, or an audit grade, a student may not elect to take the course on a credit-by-examination basis.

Cross-Listed Courses

A single course may be listed with different prefixes, numbers, and titles under more than one department. These courses will be so noted in the PAWS online system. For the purposes of satisfying any requirement, these courses shall be treated as equivalent (except that departments or programs required by accrediting agencies to offer specifically titled courses may reserve the right to refuse to offer credit to students taking cross-listed courses under the alternative prefix and title). Under whichever prefix and title the course has been taken, it may be counted only once by a student in meeting graduation requirements.

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=207

Discrimination and Sexual Harassment Policy

The College of New Jersey is committed to providing its current and prospective employees and students with a workplace/educational environment free from prohibited discrimination or harassment.

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=454.

Dismissal and Academic Standing

The College of New Jersey is committed to supporting students on their educational path toward graduation. The following policies and procedures are dedicated to ensuring that our students are aware of their academic status, acknowledge any present academic difficulties, and receive the support they need to resolve these difficulties. If, despite appropriate intervention on the part of the College, a student fails to achieve academic success, it is prudent for the College to assist the student to make alternative academic plans in a reasonable period of time.

A student's academic standing at the College is determined by his or her cumulative grade point average. The grade point average is based only on courses taken at the College and is calculated by dividing the student's total grade points (the product of the number of credits attempted and the weight of the grade earned in each course) by the number of course units a student attempted in letter- graded courses at the 100 level or above. This excludes credits transferred from other institutions and classes graded with W. P. U. CR. CD or ND.

TCNJ Retention Standards

Number of Courses Attempted at TCNJ	Cumulative GPA	Academic Standing
More than zero	2.0 or Higher	Good
Up to 8 Course Units	1.75 to below 2.0	Intervention
Up to 8 Course Units	Below 1.75	Probation
Above 8 Course Units	Below 2.0	Probation

Good Academic Standing

A student is in good academic standing if he or she achieves the minimum cumulative grade point average noted above for the total of his or her attempted units.

Academic Intervention Standing

All entering undergraduate (freshmen and transfer) students, who have attempted 8 course units or fewer at The College of New Jersey will be placed on Academic Intervention if their grade point average falls below 2.0 but is 1.75 or higher. After grades are posted and GPA calculations are made, The Office of Records and Registration will send these students an Academic Intervention letter, copied to their academic advisor(s) and the appropriate College academic support personnel and offices, which may include the EOF office, Athletic department, Center for Student Success, Counseling and Psychological Services, or others. The academic advisor will assist the student in developing an Academic Improvement Action Plan, which will include regular meetings with the academic advisor and may recommend referrals to other support services.

Academic Probation Standing

A student will be placed on Academic Probation by the College if the student:

- 1. has attempted *zero to eight course units in letter-graded courses* and has earned a cumulative GPA of less than 1.75. OR
- 2. has attempted *more than eight course units in letter-graded courses* and has earned a cumulative GPA of less than 2.0.

The student will be sent an Academic Probation letter, copied to his/her academic advisor(s) and the appropriate College academic support personnel and offices, which may include the EOF office, Athletic Department, Center for Student Success, or others. The student:

- 1. must work with his or her advisor to develop an Academic Improvement Action Plan.
- 2. will be allowed to take a maximum of 3 course units in the following semester and will be instructed to adjust his or her schedule accordingly. A student who fails to do so will have his/her schedule adjusted by the Office of Records and Registration. The student must solicit the approval the chair of his or her academic major department to reinstate any course that has been dropped. A course will be reinstated only if there is a compelling reason to do so.

Academic Dismissal

If a student is placed on Academic Probation for any two consecutive semesters (or three total semesters in his/her academic career at the College) he or she is subject to dismissal from the College.

The Office of Records and Registration sends dismissal letters to affected students after the posting of all grades. A student who receives an Academic Dismissal letter will be provided the opportunity to appeal this decision. Instructions for appealing a dismissal are included in the letter sent by Records and Registration.

The following situations inform an academic dismissal and appeal of a dismissal.

- 1. If a student who is dismissed appeals the dismissal and is reinstated by the College dismissal committee, the student *may* be granted a two semester grace period at the discretion of the committee to raise his/her cumulative GPA to a 2.0 or higher. Situations in which the dismissal committee may consider granting a grace period include:
 - a. In the most recent semester the student completed at least 3 courses and the student's semester GPA is 3.0 or higher.
 - b. The student has been accepted into a new major or pre-major and in the most recent semester the student completed at least 3 courses and the student's semester GPA is 2.0 or higher.
 - c. Circumstances exist in which the dismissal appeal committee feels a grace period will increase the student's likelihood of successful completion of a major.
- 2. Stipulations regarding the grace period will be outlined in the student's reinstatement letter. If after the two semester (Fall & Spring) grace period, a student's cumulative GPA does not place him/her in good academic standing (2.0 or higher), he/she will be dismissed from the College and must follow the procedures outlined in this policy in order to be considered for reinstatement to the College.
- 3. Although taking an intersession course may be part of the academic improvement plan, a student will not be reinstated automatically or solely by taking an intersession course. He/she must still complete the appeal process.

Appeals

The academic dismissal appeals process will be coordinated by the Office of Records and Registration. That office will convene the Academic Dismissal Appeals Committee to review all appeal requests. To most effectively consider information about the wide range of factors that may impact a student's ability to be successful at the College, membership of the committee should include the Assistant Dean(s) of the respective schools, the Dean of Students, the Director of the Educational Opportunity Fund, the Director of the Center for Student Success, and a staff representative from the Office of Records and Registration. The Academic Dismissal Appeals Committee will meet at the end of each semester to review all dismissal appeals from students and will be responsible for conveying all decisions to the Office of Records and Registration. The Office of Records and Registration will respond to students in writing (email and U.S. Postal Services).

A student's appeal application and all supporting documents must be submitted by the deadline date prescribed in the Academic Dismissal letter. As appropriate, a student's appeal application should reference the situations outlined above.

A student's complete appeal will include the following:

- 1. Appeal Application Form
- 2. Documentation of Circumstances
- 3. Descriptive Analysis
- 4. Descriptive Plan of Action
- 5. Academic Plan of Action Form
- 6. Department Chair Recommendation Form
- 7. Faculty Support Letters
- 8. TCNJ transcript to be provided by the Office of Records and Registration

A student who has been academically dismissed from The College of New Jersey and either did not appeal the dismissal or had the appeal denied, may not be readmitted to the College until a minimum of two semesters (not including intersessions) have elapsed and must make a formal application through the Office of Admissions.

Grace Period for Re-admitted Students via the Office of Admissions

A student who was previously academically dismissed from the College and was readmitted to the College by the Office of Admissions will be granted a two semester (Fall and Spring) grace period to raise his/her cumulative GPA to 2.0 or higher. A readmitted student will not be subject to dismissal during this grace period. If, after a two semester grace period, the cumulative GPA does not place the student in good academic standing (2.0 or higher), the student will be dismissed from the College.

Dismissal from the Major

A student who does not meet the departmental retention standards (which can be found in the individual department/program listings in this Bulletin) may be dismissed from his or her major. That student remains enrolled at the College but must immediately seek admission to another major. Appeals of department dismissal may be made to the appropriate Academic Dean. Also see section below on Program Entrance, Retention, and Exit Standards.

Enrollment at Other Colleges (for currently enrolled students at The College of New Jersey)

Students currently enrolled at The College of New Jersey should receive approval from the Office of Records and Registration in order to take courses at another college or university. Advanced approval guarantees that the course(s), if successfully completed, will be accepted for transfer credit. Approval is not required for courses listed as approved on the New Jersey Transfer website http://www.njtransfer.org Students must request that an official transcript of their work be sent to the Office of Records and Registration so that transfer credit may be awarded. Grades awarded for work at other schools are not calculated in the student's grade point average at The College of New Jersey. Credits accepted are based upon the number of credits (or units) awarded at the institution where the course was taken, not upon course units at The College of New Jersey.

Work transferred to the College must have a minimum grade of C. Transfer work normally is applied either to the first semester that a student enters or returns to the College or for the semester that the student took the course.

Final Assessments/Reading Days

All full-semester or second-quarter (ranging from 0.25-1 unit) undergraduate courses, including online and blended courses, have a final assessment that takes place during the final assessment period. The time designated as the "final assessment period" includes reading and final assessment periods. Courses, such as capstones, practicums and independent study, for example, must request a final assessment slot for culminating work that is due during the final assessment period, but not on a reading day. Components tied to a lecture course, such as a lab, need not have a separate culminating experience. It is expected that the reading periods will give students sufficient time to prepare for the final assessment. The reading periods are intended for students to reflect on what they have learned and integrate course material in a way that is intellectually meaningful. During the reading periods, there cannot be mandatory scheduled activities for a course, including in-class examinations, make-up exams, presentations, or required meetings with instructors. During the reading periods, faculty should remain accessible to students. Faculty must follow the student accommodations provided by the Accessibility Resource Center guidelines.

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=266

Grade Appeals

(For complaints not involving discrimination or sexual harassment)

The grade appeal policy applies to course grades for both undergraduate and graduate level courses offered in any term and in any modality. It is recognized that appeals of a course grade may rest on concerns (see below) regarding one or more specific graded assignments. This policy provides for a procedure to address such concerns within the framework of the grievance process. Any grade appeal process must be initiated only after the final grade has been posted for the relevant course. Students who are concerned about a grade awarded on a specific assignment in a course are encouraged to speak to the instructor immediately after receiving the graded assignment.

Undergraduate or graduate students who wish to dispute a course grade must first attempt to resolve this matter through communication with the course instructor. If the student and instructor are unable to reach a resolution regarding a disputed grade, or if the student was unable to establish contact with the professor of the course, the student may file a written appeal with the chair of the department in which the course was offered. A student who wishes to file a written grade appeal must inform the department chair within a period of fifteen calendar days after meeting with the instructor of the course. In cases where the student was unable to establish contact with the professor, a written appeal must be filed with the department chair within thirty calendar days after the end of the semester in which the grade was posted. For the purposes of grade appeals, "end of the semester" is defined as the last day that grades are due in a given term. This date can be found on the TCNJ academic calendar. In cases where grades are submitted after the official deadline, a student may file a grievance up to thirty days after the grade is posted. It is the responsibility of the student to provide evidence that indicated that the grade was submitted after the official deadline (such as through documentation from the Office of Records and Registration). In cases where the chair was the instructor of the course in which the grade is being disputed, or if the chair feels it necessary to recuse him or herself, the dean of the school in which the course was taken shall appoint a tenured faculty member from the given school, preferably from the same department, to consider the appeal. Grade appeals at the department level may be handled individually by the chair or by his/her designee or by an ad-hoc committee convened to review an individual student's specific grievance. Some departments may have a standing committee that addresses grade appeals as they arise.

It is the responsibility of the student to submit a written statement to the department chair (or chair's designee) outlining the basis and grounds of the complaint. Valid reasons for disputing a grade include, but are not limited to the following: an error was made in calculating the grade; the instructor failed to notify students clearly and promptly of the criteria for grade determination; a grade was assigned based on reasons other than announced criteria and standards; a grade was assigned based on factors other than academic achievement; published course policies were not followed properly. Appropriate documentation must be submitted as necessary to support the appeal. The department chair (or designee in the case of recusal) is responsible for responding to the student with a request for additional information or notification of the appeal decision (that the grade will be upheld or changed) within a period of thirty calendar days of the start of the academic term following the semester in which the grade appeal was submitted. For example, a grade appeal submitted in the spring semester would need to be resolved within thirty days of the beginning of the next fall semester. It is the responsibility of the department chair (or designee) to evaluate relevant information and make a fair and informed decision.

Upon receipt of the chair's decision, a student may appeal the decision to the Dean's Office of the school in which the course was offered. It is the responsibility of the student to file a written appeal (with appropriate documentation) within thirty calendar days after receiving the chair's decision. In cases where a dean must recuse him or herself, the Office of Academic Affairs shall appoint another dean at the College to consider the grade appeal. Upon receipt of a student's official appeal of a course grade, it is the responsibility of the dean to render a decision regarding the best protocol to handle the grievance. As such, a student grade appeal may be addressed individually by the dean, by an appropriate designee from his or her office or school, or by a special committee convened to address the given grade appeal. It is the responsibility of the dean to respond with a decision on a grade appeal within thirty calendar days of the start of the academic term following the semester in which the grade appeal was submitted to the dean; for example, a grade appeal submitted to the dean in the spring semester would need to be resolved within thirty days of the beginning of the next fall semester.

A student may appeal the decision of a dean's office to the Office of Academic Affairs (the Provost or a provost-level designee). However, the basis of this appeal cannot simply be dissatisfaction with the decision of the dean. Rather, the basis for such an appeal may only occur on the grounds that the dean, or her/his designee(s), did not follow established College policy. Students who wish to appeal a grade to the Office of Academic Affairs must do so within thirty calendar days after receiving the dean's decision, and must specifically outline how appropriate College policies were not followed during the previous review processes. The Office of Academic Affairs has the authority to decide if the student's appeal has merit in which case it may choose to review the matter further and then present a final decision regarding the grade in question. The decision of the Office of Academic Affairs is final and not subject to appeal. If the Office of Academic Affairs denies the basis of the student's appeal, then the decision of the dean or her/his designee(s) is final.

In each instance of an appeal process at the level of the department, Dean's Office, or Office of Academic Affairs, the following appeal procedure will be used: The individual(s) conducting the appeal process will gather relevant information. The individual(s) conducting the appeal procedure will communicate separately with the student appealing the grade, the faculty member who posted the grade under appeal, and any others the individual(s) conducting the appeal procedure deem to have information relevant to the appeal, such as the Director of the Accessibility Resource Center.

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=272

Grading

The letter grades A through F have two principal functions: awarding course credit and recognizing relative merit. By awarding a grade of D or higher, an instructor certifies that a student has successfully completed the requirements of a course and thereby earned credit for that course. By awarding a grade of F, an instructor certifies that a student has failed to complete the requirements for a course and thus not earned credit for that course. In addition, instructors use letter grades A through D to recognize the relative merit of a student's performance.

Additive Credit

Additive credit is given for certain courses which may be required of a student but are not counted toward graduation. These courses may be graded either Pass/Unsatisfactory or with a letter grade, but in either case are not included in a

student's grade point average or in the determination of Dean's List or graduation with honors. Courses given for additive credit are considered credit-bearing for the purposes of financial aid, tuition, and the determination of full-time student status. Courses carrying additive credit have a course number below 100.

Calculating the Grade Point Average

A student's grade point average (GPA) is based only on courses taken at The College of New Jersey. Not included in the calculation of the grade point average are: courses below the 100 level; courses taken on a Pass/Unsatisfactory or Credit/No-Credit basis; audited courses; courses transferred from other institutions; and credit earned through study abroad programs or international exchange.

The grade point average is based only on courses taken at the College and is calculated by dividing the sum of the student's *quality points* (the product of the number of units attempted per course and the weight of the grade earned in each course) by the student's *quality units* (the total number of units a student attempted in letter-graded courses at the 100 level or above).

At the end of each semester, a student may access his or her grades (both the cumulative grade point average and the grade point average for that semester) through the College's PAWS online system.

Change of Grade

When an instructor finds that a grade that he or she has previously awarded misrepresents the completion of course requirements or the relative merit of a student's performance, that instructor may submit a Change of Grade Form. A change of grade requires approval by the chair of the department or program in which the grade was given and the dean of the school in which that department or program is housed. Faculty and department chairpersons may contact the Office of Records and Registration to receive the Change of Grade Form. The instructor will be required to state his or her reason for requesting a grade change. Since I (Incomplete) and IP (In Progress) are the appropriate options for allowing students to complete work after the end of a course, "late work" is not an acceptable reason for requesting a change of grade. The request to change a grade must be made within one semester of when the grade was awarded.

Grading System

Grade	Weight	Description
A	4.00	
A-	3.67	
B+	3.33	
В	3.00	
B-	2.67	
C+	2.33	
C	2.00	
C-	1.67	
D+	1.33	
D	1.00	
F	0.00	

P*	Not calculated	Passed
U^*	Not calculated	Unsatisfactory
CD**		Credit
ND**		No-credit
I	Not calculated	Incomplete work
W	Not calculated	Withdrew from course before the end of the 9 th week of
		the semester
WD	Not calculated	Withdrew from college before the end of the 9 th week of
		the semester
WF	0.00	Withdrew from college after the 9 th week of the semester,
		failing
WP	Not calculated	Withdrew from college after the 9 th week of the semester,,
		passing
CR	Not calculated	Requirement met by examination
AU	Not calculated	Audit
IP	Not calculated	In progress

^{*}Used only for courses graded on a Pass/Unsatisfactory basis.

Incomplete and In-Progress Grades

It is the student's responsibility to contact the faculty member about completing course work and meeting the deadline.

Incomplete (I): Grades of I are to be used for courses that have ended, but extenuating circumstances beyond the student's control (e.g., extended illness, personal injury or trauma, family crisis) have prevented them from completing the remaining course requirements.

In Progress (IP): Grades of IP are to be used for courses in which the work extends beyond the semester (e.g., research, internships). A grade of IP should not be assigned for circumstances in which a course has ended and a student has not completed all of the course requirements.

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=862

Mid-Semester Evaluations

Mid-semester progress reports are required for all students in all courses.

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=321.

Ungraded Option

The Ungraded Option is made available to TCNJ undergraduate students in order to encourage them to pursue particularly challenging course experiences

^{**}Used only for courses graded on a Graded/Un-Graded basis.

in which they may otherwise not enroll. It is also available to graduate students enrolled in undergraduate courses that do not count towards the Graduate program or degree, when approved by the department chair and dean.

A maximum of four Ungraded Option course units may be applied to a baccalaureate degree with a maximum of one course counting towards College Core requirements.

Undergraduates in good academic standing who have completed at least three course units at TCNJ are permitted to enroll in a maximum of one Ungraded Option course per semester. The student must earn a passing grade (D or better) to receive a CD designation. A failing grade will receive a NC designation. Such designations will not affect a student's GPA. Courses designated as CD are included units among those applied toward graduation.

Full participation in the course is expected. Ungraded Option courses cannot be applied toward the requirements for the student's major or minor. The Ungraded Option is available for courses offered on the TCNJ main campus in any term of enrollment, and therefore specifically excludes Faculty-led Off Campus Experiences, Exchange Programs, Study Abroad or Away Programs, and/or the TCNJ-Sponsored Semester Abroad. If students are required to take a course for accreditation or licensure then that course is not eligible for this policy.

Ungraded Option courses do not count toward the minimum number of course units needed to be on the Dean's list or to graduate from the College with academic honors. If a student has previously completed a course for a letter grade, the same course may not be repeated with the ungraded option in conjunction with the Repeat Course Policy. However, a course completed with a "CD" designation may be repeated for a grade.

It is the student's responsibility to ensure that a course taken for an ungraded option meets the criteria outlined above. As such, it is encouraged that students who wish to take a course for an ungraded option apply to do so as soon as possible. Students may request the ungraded option at their discretion but are encouraged to talk with their academic advisor to consider whether taking this option may impact their future graduate and professional program.

Approvals are specific to a student's major at the time of the request. Students considering a change of major or minor should consult with their prospective department about courses taken as ungraded to see if any need to be repeated for a grade.

A student must request that the Office of Records and Registration designate a course as "Ungraded Option" within the deadline posted by The Office of Records and Registration, which coincides with the course withdrawal deadline

for the term. The Office of Records and Registration will review the request to ensure that the course meets the requirements for an ungraded option. At the end of the semester, instructors submit regular letter grades. These grades are converted into either CD (credit) or NC (no credit).

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=480

Graduate Courses—Taken by Undergraduates

Undergraduates are permitted, with approval, to take a maximum of three graduate courses, unless they are enrolled in an articulated bachelor/master degree program that includes more than two graduate courses as part of the curriculum. Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=478.

Graduation

Students must apply for graduation using PAWS. Although there are four graduation times each year (January, May, August, and December), there is a commencement ceremony only in May. January applications are due in December, May, August, and December applications are due in early February. The exact deadlines are available at http://academics.tcnj.edu/academic-calendars. Students graduating in January must be enrolled in a TCNJ Winter Term course to have their degree conferred in January. There is a graduation application fee as well as a late fee for students who apply after the deadline. The College of New Jersey allows undergraduate or graduate students who need three or fewer course units to complete the requirements for their degree to participate in the commencement ceremony in May provided their program of studies can be completed by the December graduation date.

Honors

Honors (Dean's List)

All degree candidates who complete three or more course units (other than additive credit) in a semester with assigned letter grades and who have earned a 3.5 GPA that semester are eligible to be included in that semester's Dean's List. Pass (P) and Ungraded Option (CD) are not assigned letter grades and may not be used toward meeting the requirements for Dean's List.

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=209

Graduation with Honors

To be eligible to graduate with honors, a student must have earned at least 16 course units at The College of New Jersey. These units may not include courses taken on a Pass/Unsatisfactory basis or Credit/No-Credit or additive credit or units earned through the College's credit-by-examination process. Honors are awarded based on the cumulative grade point average as follows:

3.6-<3.749	with honors (cum laude)
3.75-<3.899	with high honors (magna cum laude)
3.9 +	with highest honors (summa cum laude)

Honors & Scholars Program (College Honors Program)

The TCNJ Honors & Scholars Program is a community of scholars that serves students in all majors in all schools of the college.

Students complete the requirements of the Honors & Scholars Program by creating an individualized curriculum that includes several course options. Because these courses satisfy College Core, major, or minor requirements, completion of the Honors Program does not require students to take additional courses, only different ones that are specific and targeted to the Honors Program. Occasionally, Honors courses are team-taught by a pair of faculty members from different disciplines.

Graduates of TCNJ's Honors & Scholars Program receive special recognition on their transcripts.

Any full-time TCNJ undergraduate with a cumulative GPA of 3.0 or higher is eligible to apply for admission to TCNJ's Honors & Scholars Program. First-year students may not apply in their first semester at TCNJ. Applications for admission must be submitted in the Fall or Spring semesters; there is no option to apply during Winter or Summer sessions.

To initiate the application for admission, students must submit an Intention to Apply to Honors & Scholars. For more information see: https://honors.tcnj.edu/.

Departmental Honors Program

Departments or programs may award academic honors on the basis of undergraduate students' completion of designated coursework and/or scholarly/creative projects. (Examples of work designated for departmental honors include, but are not limited to, a written honors thesis and/or public oral presentation or mentored research that marks the culmination of advanced coursework.)

Honor Societies

Many of the departments and disciplines at The College of New Jersey have discipline-based honor societies. In addition, there are the following academic honor societies which students from many disciplines may be invited to join:

Phi Beta Kappa. The College of New Jersey is home to a chapter of Phi Beta Kappa. Phi Beta Kappa, the oldest and best known undergraduate honors organization in the United States, which has pursued its mission of fostering and recognizing excellent in the liberal arts and sciences since 1776.

Phi Kappa Phi. Founded in 1897, Phi Kappa Phi is the nation's oldest, largest, and most selective honor society for all academic disciplines.

Immunization Requirement

State law requires that students enrolled in New Jersey institutions of higher education present a valid record of immunization against certain preventable diseases. All students are required to complete a confidential Health Form and provide a valid record of immunization against certain vaccine-preventable diseases to the Office of Student Health Services. Detailed information including deadline dates can be found on the Student Health Services website at http://health.pages.tcnj.edu.

Independent Study

Please see the Alternative Undergraduate Course Types policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=864.

Internships

The primary purpose of an internship is the development of occupational or professional competence in the actual occupational setting after some theory education has been completed. Other purposes (income, career exploaration, learning-by-doing, on-the-job training, etc.) cannot be the primary purpose, though they may occur as a second result of the internship experience.

Students who wish to participate in an intership program must have a minimum GPA of 2.0 and have completed a minimum of three course units at TCNJ. Departments may require a higher minimum GPA if it is deemed appropriate.

Appropriate prerequisite courses must be identified and be completed successfully prior to the internship experience. Additional requirements may be established by the department.

Actual professional situations where the student experiences the requirements of employment must be used.

The internship is an applied experience. In the internship, the student must apply what she/he has learned in the classroom. This academic foundation must be identified in a general way in the course offering proposal. Specific knowledge, methods, skills, activities, etc. must be listed for each intern in the proposal.

A minimum of 45 on-the-job hours should be required per quarter course unit of credit. Individual departments have discretion as to whether to require additional on-the-job hours and whether academic tasks can count as part of this hours requirement. However, no more than 25% of internship hours can be spent completing academic tasks.

A substantial written assignment (or portfolio) deemed appropriate by the faculty supervisor should be required. The scope and content of the assignment/portfolio will vary depending on the course level, number of units, and nature of the internship experience. A simple log describing activities may be included but in and of itself is not sufficient to satisfy this requirement. Exceptions may be approved by the department

chair in fields where there is an extensive professional component already required (e.g., in the Journalism/Professional Writing major where the intern's duties may be public relations, researching, reporting that constitute a substantial writing, research, and creative experience).

The intern should be paid a salary whenever possible.

Internships may be offered on either a graded or pass-fail basis.

Second internships within the same program should be limited to those situations in which the student will be able to apply essentially different knowledge, methods, skills, etc. (still program related) than those applied in the prior internship. This limitation does not apply to a second internship in a different program (e.g., a second major, minor).

Maximum internship course units to be counted toward a degree by any one student are three. Maximum course units for a single internship are two.

See the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=474

Majors

(Also see section on Program Entrance, Retention, and Exit Standards.)

Declaring a Major

Students may declare majors at any time prior to the completion of 16 course units if they have reached a decision and program entrance requirements are met. However, after earning 16 course units, students are required to declare a major by registering with the chair of the chosen department or program area. Upon declaration the chair gives written notice to the Office of Records and Registration and assigns the student an advisor within the major. Students proceed according to the requirements as stated in the Undergraduate Bulletin in effect at the time of their formal declaration. If changing majors, students must meet any new requirements as stated in the Undergraduate Bulletin in effect at the time of the change. Only enrolled degree-seeking students may declare majors, and any such declarations or changes are subject to approval by the program administrator. At least fifty percent of the major must be completed at The College of New Jersey or through a prior approved course exchange program. If a major is changed, the new major(s) must be officially declared before the deadline for applying for graduation in a given term. The Office of Records and Registration maintains a schedule of dates where major change requests may be submitted. Please refer to the Records and Registration academic calendar (http://tcnj.pages.tcnj.edu/academics/academic-calendars /) for the appropriate dates for each term.

Any currently enrolled student has the right to apply and be considered for entrance into an academic major in accordance with program entrance standards (see section below on <u>Program Entrance</u>, <u>Retention</u>, and <u>Exit Standards</u>). Students should understand, however, that certain majors may not be able to accept them because of high student demand.

Students seeking to change a major should begin the process as early as possible in the semester in which they wish to change their major. This will help to ensure that students will meet any departmental deadlines and/or the campus-wide deadline dates posted annually on the academic and registration calendar (http://academics.tcnj.edu/academic-calendars). It also will provide time for the new major (if approved) to be effective for the next registration and a new program evaluation to be completed.

Students may download a Change of Major/Second Major Form from the Office of Records and Registration website (https://recreg.tcnj.edu/forms/) or pick up a copy at the office in Green Hall 112. Students should also print a copy of their TCNJ transcript from the PAWS online system and take it with a completed Change of Major/Minor Form and other required information to a meeting with the chair of the department into which the change is requested. Based on this information and discussion with the student, department chairs will make determinations as to whether major changes are approved. When students are admitted to a major, they are provided with an Academic Requirements Report through the PAWS system. The student is expected to follow the requirements for the year in which the change of major takes effect unless special exemption is made by the department chairperson and noted on the Change of Major/Second Major form. Approved changes of major will be effective on the date they are received by the Office of Records and Registration.

Second or Third or Dual Majors

Students may elect to take a second or third or dual major. However, no more than three majors may be elected and normally no more than one major within a department. To elect an additional major, a student must apply to and be accepted by the department of the additional major (see above <u>Declaring a Major</u>). Some education students are automatically double or dual majors and only have to apply to a department if considering a third major. Course scheduling may make it difficult to complete some majors simultaneously. Completion of a second or third major may require more than the minimum number of course units required for a degree and may prolong the period of study at The College of New Jersey.

A student with a double, triple, or dual major must complete all requirements for each major. Correlate courses and College Core requirements may be applied to each major. Double, triple, or dual majors qualify students for "Option A: Designated Interdisciplinary Concentrations or Second or Dual Majors" under "broad sectors of human inquiry" if, between or among the majors, there are two or more courses from at least two of the sectors (Arts and Humanities, Social Science and History, and Natural Science and Quantitative Reasoning). If only two sectors are represented, students must then take two additional courses from the missing sector. Except for Natural Sciences and Quantitative Reasoning (where students must complete a laboratory science course and a course in quantitative reasoning whether or not the sector is included in one of the majors), it is not necessary to cover both domains in each sector. When additional courses in a sector not covered in one of the majors are required, each course must have a different prefix. Furthermore, a maximum of three course units from the first major may be applied to the second or third major. Unless the capstone requirement carries the weight of two course units and is approved by both major advisors, a capstone cannot apply to more than one major.

Students completing a second, third, or dual major will receive only one degree. The first major, as indicated by the student, will determine which degree will be granted (BA, BS, etc.) and the College Core requirement including foreign language). However, all students majoring in elementary, early childhood, deaf/hard of hearing, or special education also take an additional academic major, and—no matter what the additional major, will receive the BS degree.

While the second, third, or dual major may be dropped at any time, the election of a second or third major or the switching of what will serve as the first major must be done prior to the semester of the student's graduation. A second, third, or dual major cannot be completed after graduation.

Applications to declare, drop, or switch majors must be processed through the Office of Records and Registration by the same deadlines and following the same departmental requirements as a change of major request. Students pursuing a second, third, or dual major are expected to seek advisement as they would for the first.

Types of majors

• Disciplinary Majors

A disciplinary major normally consists of not fewer than eight and not more than 15 full courses sharing the same departmental course prefix(s) (or an approved cross-list prefix) with a maximum of five additional correlate courses, exclusive of any departmental requirements that also satisfy College Core requirements. Pre-requisite courses or proficiencies must be clearly stated and are counted as correlate courses. Each disciplinary major will have a designated capstone experience. Students enrolled in a disciplinary major are assigned an academic faculty advisor from the department housing that major.

• Interdisciplinary Majors

An interdisciplinary major normally consists of not fewer than eight and not more than 15 full courses combined from multiple disciplines in such a way as to allow students to focus on an area of interest from multiple disciplinary perspectives. The Women's and Gender Studies and International Studies programs are examples of this category. A maximum of five additional correlate courses (not in any of the identified disciplines that comprise the major), exclusive of any departmental requirements that also satisfy College Core requirements may be required. Prerequisite courses or proficiencies must be clearly stated and are counted as correlate courses. Each interdisciplinary major will have a designated capstone experience. Students enrolled in an interdisciplinary major are assigned an academic faculty advisor from the department or program housing that major.

• Double Majors

A student may double major by completing all the requirements of each major, both of which can stand alone as a disciplinary or interdisciplinary major. Correlate courses and College Core requirements may be applied to each major. A maximum of three full courses may be applied to both majors. Unless the capstone requirement carries the weight of two full courses and is approved by both major advisors, a capstone cannot apply to more than one major. A currently enrolled student who has completed the requirements for a double major will receive one degree, according to which major the student considers to be his or her first major. College Core requirements are determined by the first major and are calculated by the Option A formula. Double majors will be noted on transcripts. Students enrolled as double majors are assigned an academic faculty advisor from each of the individual majors.

Dual Majors

Dual majors are formed when at least one program must be attached to the other to be viable. The Elementary Education, Early Childhood Education, Education of the Handicapped, and Education of the Deaf and Hard-of-Hearing sequences and all secondary education programs fall into this category. Dual majors fulfill the College Core requirements of the first major. The liberal arts or science content discipline is considered the first major for all secondary sequences. The education major is considered the first major for Elementary Education, Early Childhood Education, Education of the Handicapped, and Education of the Deaf and Hard-of-Hearing sequences. College Core requirements for all dual majors are calculated by the Option A formula. Elementary Education, Early Childhood Education, Education of the Handicapped, and Education of the Deaf and Hard-of-Hearing sequences, except for programs attached to Spanish, do not include a foreign language. Students in secondary education programs must complete their foreign language requirement to in the same manner as those in the disciplinary major alone, except that in BS programs students studying a foreign language not previously taken in high school need only complete it to the 102 level. Students enrolled as dual majors are assigned an academic faculty advisor from each program. In all cases, transcripts will note that students completed a dual major in the appropriate fields.

[Note: There is no state- or TCNJ-approved secondary major; this document's reference to a dual major with secondary education as a part must be understood as classifying secondary education as an 'attached' program, and not as a stand-alone approved major.]

• Self-Designed Majors

The self-designed major enables students with exceptional drive and creativity to gain major credit for a course of study that cannot be accommodated by existing degree programs. This is particularly attractive for students who are prepared to undertake extensive work in interdisciplinary areas such as biochemistry, cognitive science, environmental studies, political economy, and religious studies. However, it may also afford opportunities for in-depth studies in a single discipline, such as a language that TCNJ does not offer a major. To be eligible for consideration, students must have at least a 3.0 GPA and submit a proposal to the Interdisciplinary Studies Committee no later than the beginning of their junior year. The proposed major should consist of not fewer than twelve courses. No more than four of the courses may be completed at other institutions. No more than three of the courses may be conducted as Independent Studies. At least half of the courses must be at the 300-400 level. The proposed courses must include a senior capstone project that serves as a means of unifying the major. Students completing self-designed majors must have two sponsoring faculty advisors chosen from departments whose courses are included in the program. Such majors are noted on students' transcripts.

Minors

An academic minor is an optional secondary field of study pursued while completing an undergraduate major. Typically, minors complement an academic major in some manner, but such is not required. Minor requirements and options are specifically designated and consist of five full courses (or four full courses plus an approved experience), of which a minimum of two courses must be at the 300-400 level. Minors are housed within a single academic unit. Interdisciplinary minors consist of courses combined from multiple disciplines in such a way as to allow students to focus on an area of interest from multiple disciplinary perspectives.

Only one course taken as a part of the student's major may also be counted toward the student's minor; however, in the case of dual majors, two courses may count toward the minor. Correlate courses to the major may be applied freely to the minor. Multiple minors may overlap by only one course. One-half of the courses required for the minor must be completed at TCNJ or through a prior approved course exchange program. Minors will be recorded along with majors on the student's transcript.

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=464

Non-Degree Study

The College offers a limited opportunity for students to take undergraduate courses on a non-degree basis. Non-degree study must be approved through the Office of Admissions. This option is not available to students who attended another school (either high school or college) within the past three years and who are not able to meet the admission standards of the College. Non-degree students normally are required to apply for admission into a degree program before completing eight course units at The College of New Jersey. However, those who are taking courses for personal reasons may be permitted to exceed this limit if they formally notify the Director of Records and Registration of their intention not to pursue a degree. When non-degree students apply for entry into a degree program, they follow the application procedures for transfer students and must meet the same grade point average requirements.

Numbering of Courses

Courses are designated by an alphabetical abbreviation of the discipline that offers them. The three-digit number that follows the alphabetical abbreviation is generally to be interpreted as follows:

- open to all students
- open to all students who have the prerequisite; somewhat more specialized or advanced
- professional or advanced courses; normally not open to first-year students except by permission
- 400 professional or advanced courses; normally not open to sophomores

Courses numbered under 100 (e.g., MAT 095) will not be counted toward the course units needed for graduation.

When course titles include I and II, the first course is prerequisite to the second.

Obligations

Obligations to the College (e.g., tuition, fees, outstanding library books, parking fines) which have not been fulfilled will result in a student's being prohibited from registering for courses or in the withholding of a student's transcript and diploma. Delinquent loans (federal, state, or college) also may result in the withholding of the student's transcript. Students may view their financial obligations and registration "holds" on the PAWS online system.

Program Entrance, Retention, Exit Standards

Every major program at the College has set standards for allowing students to remain in their major program, to transfer within the College from one major program to another, and to graduate from a major program. The following are the college-wide standards for program entrance, retention, and exit. Students should consult the department/program listings in this *Bulletin* for the specific standards used by an individual program.

• All programs have a specific requirement for student retention in their respective majors, consisting of a designated performance standard in at least one and no more than three "critical content" courses that represent the essential nature of the discipline and upon which advanced courses are based.

- Academic programs may add entrance requirements for internal transfer students. There should be at most two such entrance requirements for each program or major. Entrance requirements may include such things as specific gateway courses or evaluations, an essay, a meeting or interview (with specific, published goals), a performance or portfolio evaluation, or a combination of the above.
- Except in cases where explicit grade point average (GPA) standards are mandated for national or state accreditation or certification, programs have an exit/graduation standard of a GPA of 2.0 in courses required within their respective majors. This may include courses required for the major but offered outside the major department. However, programs may set an additional exit/graduation standard requiring a minimum grade of C- in some or all courses required in the major.

Re-Admission and Re-Entry to the College

Students who have discontinued their attendance at the College for any reason must submit an application for re-admission or re-entry to the Office of Admissions. Students who have voluntarily not enrolled at the College for two consecutive semesters (excluding summer sessions) are considered as having discontinued their attendance at the College and must apply for re-entry. Students who were academically dismissed from the College may not apply for re-admission until two full semesters have elapsed. All re-entering and re-admitted students must be accepted into a major and meet the degree requirements that are in effect at the time of their return to the College.

Registration – Fall and Spring

Students will select their courses for the next semester in conjunction with their advisors before and during the announced registration period each semester. After obtaining their advisors' approvals, they will enroll in their courses according to a schedule and procedures announced by the Office of Records and Registration. Registration for the fall semester generally takes place in April, and registration for spring semester in November.

Following course enrollment, students will be billed for their tuition and fees. When the payment is processed by the Office of Student Accounts, registration is completed. All students who intend to be registered must pay their bills in full. It is the student's responsibility to determine that payment has been received and processed by the College. Students may check the status of their accounts on the PAWS online system. Students should check their account status prior to the beginning of each semester.

Each semester, there is an opportunity for registered students to adjust their schedules by adding and/or dropping courses. Dates and procedures for this activity are published at http://academics.tcnj.edu/academic-calendars. Adds and drops must be completed by the end of the first week of classes.

Late registration occurs after the initial registration window. Students who either did not previously register or who did not complete their registration by attending to their bills may enroll in courses during this period. Late registration fines will be assessed to previously enrolled students who register late. Students should understand that there is limited course availability during final registration. The dates for which late fees apply are published at http://academics.tcnj.edu/academic-calendars. Students will not be permitted to register after the add/drop period.

Registration-Summer and Winter

Registration for Summer Session courses begins at the same time as registration for spring semester (normally in the first week in November). Registration for Winter Session begins at the same time as registration for fall semester (normally at the start of April). TCNJ Students register through, the College's online registration system. "Visiting Students" are able to register through the Summer and Winter Session websites through an online registration request form. Following submission of the registration request form, visiting students receive an email alerting them to their access to the College's registration system to review their bill and receive links to important dates such as add/drop, etc.. All students will be electronically billed by The Office of Student Accounts to advise of the cost for summer and winter courses as well as the established payment due date. As is the case during the academic year, it is the student's responsibility to determine that payment has reached the Office of Student Accounts.

Add-Drop periods are posted on the Summer and Winter Session websites. Students can drop a course at this time with no financial penalty. After the Add-Drop period, students are financially responsible for the course. No refunds will be given after that date.

Repeating Courses

A student may repeat any course only once without permission. This applies whether the course was taken at The College of New Jersey or was officially transferred to the College. It also applies to courses taken at the College from which the student withdrew and received a withdrawal grade (e.g., W). If a student desires to take a course more than twice, permission must be obtained from the chair of the department in which the student is majoring *and* the chair of the department offering the course. When a course is repeated, only the highest grade is counted in the grade point average* and toward meeting graduation requirements, although all grades earned will appear on a transcript.

*Except in the School of Engineering where the most current grade is the one counted in the grade point average.

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=392

Residence Requirement

To earn a bachelor's degree, students must complete at least eight of their course units at The College of New Jersey. Normally the student's last eight course units must be taken at the College. No more than three course units in the senior year may be earned away from the College. Such enrollment must be expressly approved in advance by the student's department and the Office of Records and Registration. National Student Exchange and study abroad under the auspices of The College of New Jersey meet the senior year residence requirement.

Academic departments may require that a specific number of major courses be taken at The College of New Jersey. Academic departments also may require the student to validate major courses taken at another school.

Within the major, exceptions to the residence requirement within the senior year may be made by the department chair with the concurrence of the appropriate dean. Regardless of exceptions granted with respect to the final eight course units, there are no exceptions to the overall minimum that eight of the course units for the bachelor's degree must be earned at The College of New Jersey.

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=400

Second or Additional Baccalaureate Degree

Students who have been awarded a baccalaureate degree from The College of New Jersey or any other accredited four-year institution may be awarded an additional baccalaureate degree from The College of New Jersey under the following conditions:

- 1. All the requirements of the new major, within existing departmental and college policies, must be completed.
- 2. The College's residence requirement of a minimum of 8 course units for the additional baccalaureate degree must be satisfied.
- 3. This policy does not authorize the granting of two baccalaureate degrees simultaneously, since students are given the opportunity to elect second or third majors.

Sexual Harassment

(See section on Discrimination and Sexual Harassment Policy.)

Student Complaints

(For complaints/appeals not involving academic integrity appeals, grade appeals, discrimination or sexual harassment. Also see section on Discrimination and Sexual Harassment, and section on Grade Appeals)

(See the Student Complaints policy at https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=168).

Student Records Policy

Release of Transcripts and Disclosure of Educational Records
In order to comply with federal regulations, The College of New Jersey has adopted institutional policies and procedures to be followed with regard to the disclosure of information from the education records of current and former students. The student record policy of The College of New Jersey conforms to the Family Educational Rights and Privacy Act of 1974 (Public Law 93-380). This policy gives a student the right to inspect his or her educational record within a reasonable length of time, to ask for interpretations, and to request that any inaccuracies be corrected. Information about student privacy rights at The College of New Jersey is available at https://recreg.tcnj.edu/student-privacy-rights/.

Copies of the student's official transcript are released only on the student's request (either in writing or authenticated through the PAWS online system) and only after all obligations to the College, financial and otherwise, have been fulfilled. Requests for transcripts should be made to the Office of Records and Registration. There is no charge for the request of paper transcripts. Transcripts normally are issued within one week of receipt of the written request.

Grades and personally identifiable information cannot be released to parents, guardians, or other interested parties without the specific permission of the student. The college will disclose, to a parent or authorized auxiliary party, the education records of a student provided the college has on file consent from the student. Students may provide that consent by creating an auxiliary access account in the authorized party's name.

With the exception of directory information, The College of New Jersey does not permit access to or the release of education records without the written consent of the student. Records release exceptions will be made to the following: (a) to TCNJ officials including faculty and administrators who require such records in the proper performance of their duties; (b) in connection with the student's application for or receipt of financial aid or Veterans Administration benefits; (c) to organizations conducting studies for educational and governmental agencies (in which case individual students are neither identified nor identifiable); (d) U.S. government agencies as listed in Public Law 93-380; (e) parents of a dependent student as defined in the Internal Revenue Code of 1954; (f) accrediting agencies; (g) to comply with a judicial order or lawfully issued subpoena; and (h) appropriate persons in connection with an emergency if the knowledge of such information is necessary to protect the health or safety of a student or any other person.

TCNJ considers the following as Directory Information and may release the following information upon request: student's name, enrollment status, hometown (city/state), dates of attendance**, degrees and dates awarded, photograph, honors and awards received (including dean's list), previous institutions attended, major(s) and minor(s) field of study, weight/height of athlete, classification (freshmen, sophomore, junior, senior, graduate), and participation in officially recognized activities and sports. Students who do not wish their information released outside The College of New Jersey must give written notice to the Office of Records and Registration annually by the beginning of the fall semester. Information about student privacy rights is available at: https://recreg.tcnj.edu/student-privacy-rights/.

**Period of time during which a student attends or attended TCNJ (e.g. academic year, a spring semester). Does not include specific daily attendance.

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=264

Syllabus

The syllabus shall be distributed and discussed/reviewed in every course by the end of the first week of the course. The distribution of the syllabus can be in the form of printed sheets or the syllabus can be made available online or the syllabus can be embedded in the course's learning management system (All syllabi for all courses each semester must be kept on record in the department or school.)

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=444

Transfer Credit

The number of transfer courses accepted is dependent on the type of institution from which the courses are being transferred according to the following:

- schools designated as community colleges or junior colleges may not exceed 16.5 course units (or 66 credits)
- schools designated as four-year institutions may not exceed 24 course units (or 96 credits)
- schools designated as diploma schools of nursing may not exceed 7.5 course units (or 30 credits) and is limited to candidates matriculated in the RN to BSN program

Students are permitted to transfer all credit required to complete an AA/AS degree program but the maximum number of credits may not exceed one-half of the credits required to complete the TCNJ corresponding degree program.

The maximum number of courses taken from all college sources (two year and four year) will not exceed 24 course units (96 credits).

The minimum grade accepted in transfer is C.

For transferability, one course unit equals four (4) semester hours. The College of New Jersey will transfer in courses based on this same formula, i.e., a 3 semester hour course will equal .75 course units.

Please see the full policy: https://policies.tcnj.edu/?p=476